DRAFT


COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL (SPECIAL)
THURSDAY 10 DECEMBER 2009 AT 3.00PM
PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman) Councillors Mrs Bradley, Farmer P, Glover, Hendry, Layden (substitute for Cllr E Mallinson), McDevitt and Mrs Riddle.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor O Luckley – Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder

Councillor G Ellis – Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder


Councillor R Bloxham – Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder


Councillor B Earp – Performance and Development Portfolio Holder


Councillor D Cape (Observer)


Councillor J Hendry (Observer)

COSP.51/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Mallinson.
COSP.52/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted at the meeting.

COSP.53/09
CALL IN OF DECISION EX.260/09 – COMMUNITY SUPPORT SAVING PROPOSALS

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraphs 3&4)

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel reported that Executive Decision EX.260/09 concerning Community Support Saving Proposal had been called-in by Councillors Mrs Bradley, McDevitt and Glover.  The Executive had decided:

(1)
That the Executive recommends the implementation of the reduction of the overall Community Centre budget by £93,000 (to be phased in over two financial years starting 2010 using the Solace Model C of variable reductions to individual Centres), in accordance with the recommendations contained in the Review of Community Support September 2008 as part of the 2010/11 budget process.

(2)
That the Executive wished to thank the Overview and Scrutiny members and the Community Support Manager for work undertaken in carrying out the Review.
The reason for the decision was to enable consultation with the Centres on how to implement the saving sought, whilst mitigating the impact on their operation.  
The reasons given by the Members for the call-in were: 

(1)  To find out the rational behind the variable grant reductions as affects individual centres

(2)  To ascertain the financial cuts to be imposed on individual centres and how Option C will be applied.
A Member asked what rationale was used in deciding the cuts for each Community Centre.  
The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder advised that the figures were current when the report was written but as some projects have been progressed those figures would probably be different.  She explained that the Executive had agreed that the issue needed to be handled sensitively 
The Member believed that the question had not been answered and put the question again.  She also asked why one of the Centres would be allocated no grant after three years.
The Community Support Manager (Mr Burns) explained that there had been several attempts to achieve a formula for calculating funding for Community Centres.  He believed the approach taken took into account buildings, types and numbers of users and the area in which the Centre was located.  Mr Burns explained that as with all Centres, any money made by the Centre was ploughed back into the Centre and that savings were accrued over a period of years.  On that basis he believed that the methods put forward were a fair reflection of how the figures were calculated but he stated that he did not have the formula.  
A Member stated that a lot of information had been provided by the Portfolio Holder and Mr Burns and asked why the information had not been available when the issue was discussed in previous meetings.
Mr Burns advised that the information was available in the body of the Solace report and had been presented to Panels when discussing Community Centres.  The Portfolio Holder believed that the report had highlighted the work that Community Support does for the Council.  

A Member believed that the Community Centres who would have cuts in their grants would need assistance and support and believed that Community Centres may not know where that support was available.
The Portfolio Holder advised that the same comments had been raised during the meeting on Community Centres at Tullie House and it had been confirmed that the assistance and training that had been provided by the Council would continue, and that expertise would be provided on drawing down funding.

A Member stated that since a post had already been deleted from Community Support there would be even more of a strain on resources and asked whether there would be work done with other Councils/police/etc. 
Mr Burns advised that there were skills within Community Support in developing funding bids and that they were working with other organisations.  He stated that there was some confusion with job titles across different organisations.  The Portfolio Holder advised that in a previous report it had been suggested that office structures within the County and City Councils be joined but that Community O&S Panel had not agreed with the suggestion.  She explained that since that report there had been lot of work done between the County Neighbourhood Development Officers and City Council officers and the police and that partnership working had increased.  Mr Burns believed that no organisation worked in isolation.
A member asked whether any research had been done on the level of funding of individual Community Centres.  She also asked whether steps had been taken to ensure the necessary expertise would be available to Community Centres.

The Community Engagement Manager (Mr Trussler) explained that there was a database of funders and application forms for the funding and that all Community Centres had copies of the forms.  He advised that there had been three courses to assist Community Centre managers gain knowledge of funding.  
A Member asked if it was known how much each Community Centre had raised.
Mr Burns advised that the information would not be available unless the Council had access to the Centres’ accounts.  The Portfolio Holder advised that audited accounts were required to Council to acquire grants and that the evidence would be included in those accounts.  Mr Burns explained that the City Council had lost some expertise on funding and that some of the Community Centres had more time to source funding but that others seemed not to have the interest.  Mr Burns advised that some Community Centres had low annual operating surpluses but had good skills in obtaining funding for other projects.  Mr Burns explained that Council grants were ringfenced for utilities and staff only.  Mr Burns also explained that some Associations rely on funding from a number of organisations so any money in the bank showing on records does not necessarily solely belong to that organisation.  The Portfolio Holder advised that the Chairman of the Association of Community Centres believed that Community Centres could work more effectively when working together.
A member asked why, when the Solace Model C referred to a three year timescale the Executive’s decision was based on two years.
The Portfolio Holder explained that the budget resolution for 2010/11 identified the need for a £93,000 saving on community services and the only way to achieve that was through reducing the grants funding to Community Centres over two years rather than three as stated in the Solace report.  
The Member queried the wording of the resolution and asked whether the Executive had considered a risk register for the impacts of this decision on Community Centres.
The Portfolio Holder advised that the report from Solace outlined the risks in the recommendations and the Executive had made a commitment to assist the Community Centres when needed.  She stated that the report was the view of the author and that the Executive was aware that Government grants were difficult to obtain.
The Member believed that there should be a risk register for the issue to identify the risks and how best to mitigate them.  He believed that the Council does not know the impact the proposed measures would have on people with disability and was concerned that the Executive was abdicating its responsibility for equality and disability without knowing the risks involved.  The Member believed that if only one or two Community Centres ceased to operate as a result of the proposed cuts any proposed savings would be lost.  He stated that the report referred to the value of volunteers in Community Centres and believed that if grants to Centres were cut volunteers would be lost and Centres would cease to function.  A Press release regarding the Audit Commission assessment had been announced the day prior to the meeting stating that the Council was giving clear leadership to communities.  The Member believed that the Solace report clashed with the press release and that there was no clear leadership.
The Portfolio Holder stated that the Council’s first priority was to provide stable resources to undertake statutory duties.  She believed that a considerable amount of work was being done by the Council and the Council also had an excellent record of providing services in its discretionary roles.  The Portfolio Holder stated that when there were risks to the statutory duties the Council had to look at their discretionary services but stated that where projects and actions could not be carried out by any other body the Council would offer the technical expertise of its officers.  
The Member acknowledged the comments made by the Portfolio Holder and that if Community Centres ceased to deliver services those needs would fall to statutory agencies.  

A Member believed that it was difficult to raise funds but that the Council grants gave the security of the building.  She stated that a report that had been presented to Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel previously had suggested the need to maintain core funding and joint working with the County Council.
Mr Burns advised that the Council worked jointly with the County Council as part of the neighbourhood services unit and that there was a meeting scheduled for January 2010 to pursue such issues as it was in the common interest.  He believed that joint working would be achievable across a number of wards but was unlikely to provide savings.  The matter would be referred back to Executive in the New Year.

Mr Burns explained that it was difficult to carry out risk assessments on core funding and that some centres had proposed changing to charitable status but that had not happened.  
Mr Burns believed that volunteers were taking on more responsibility and that some had more skills than others but that they still relied on support from the Council.  

The Portfolio Holder believed that there was no sophisticated formula for calculating the distribution of grants but that the figures proposed by the Council were fair and equitable.

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) stated that Solace had been tasked with writing their report only on the basis of reducing the amount of grant available to Community Centres.  Before the recommendations were received there was a review of Community Services.  He believed that if the report were done today it would look at higher levels of savings.  Mr Mason believed that there had been no alternative way to split the reductions and that Community Centres needed other sources.  

The Chair thanked the Officers and Portfolio Holder for their input but believed that the relevant information had not been fed back to the Panel previously and that the mechanism for reporting had not worked.  

A Member stated that the buildings that housed some Community Centres were not fit for purpose and that it was difficult to attract customers.  He believed that some were being penalised for being careful with their money and that Community Centres tried to obtain funding whenever possible.  He believed that the Executive had not taken into account the value of the Community Services or its officers and that it should have looked at other priorities other than Community Centres.
A Member had visited all the Community Centres and had expected questions about cuts to grants but they had not.  They informed the Member that they had asked how to raise funds and had been advised to raise prices.  There was a fear that if they did raise prices they would lose custom and would lose income.
A Member explained that the report stated that grants currently paid to Community Centres were to cover staffing and utility costs.  The Council did not have much control over utility costs but when staff were TUPEd to other organisations the Council could look at staff reductions at that time.
Mr Burns advised that staffing was guaranteed when staff were being transferred and that the Council was the guarantor for any redundancies.  He believed that if there were to be staff redundancies as a result of a reduction in grants the Council would have to pick up the costs.  He confirmed however, that there had been no indication of redundancies within Community Centres.
A Member stated that the Council was looking at its role in community engagement and asked how the Service Level Agreements (SLA) would be affected when grants covered costs such as staffing and utility bills and queried whether those issues had been explored.
Mr Trussler explained that the Equality and Diversity targets were included in the SLA but that they could be expanded.
Mr Burns advised that the SLAs could be amended and that there was scope for the Community Centres to do more.  He believed that the Council had to accept that volunteers on Centre management committees had different skills that they could use.  Mr Burns explained that any expansion to the Sla would require a different set of skills for the management committees and that the Council was exploring working with the County Council to provide joint services.
A Member stated that according to the report there would be no impact on equality and diversity.  He stated that there was a danger that if too many Centres closed the Council could lose control over those that were left.
Mr Burns believed that that may not be a bad thing and that the Council was working towards helping communities being responsible for themselves.  
A Member referred to reports previously presented to the Executive that stated that Community Centres would be given as much notice as possible of any cuts in grants, but that the percentage of the cuts could be tweaked to make bigger savings.  She believed those savings would not be achieved this financial year as Community Centres would need 6-12 month’s notice.  She believed the best way to inform the Community Centres was through their Management Committee meetings in January.  Therefore the Member asked how much notice would be given to the Community Centres and would it be adequate to give the Management Committees time to react to the proposed cuts.
The Portfolio Holder explained there was not a prescribed time for giving notice but the Council would give as much notice as was possible.  She stated that the initial indication had been introduced in a letter to Community Centre Managers as part of the invitation to a meeting to discuss Tullie House.  The discussion was minuted and the resolution was that savings would be made.  The Portfolio Holder assured the Panel that as much notice as possible would be given and that the Council needed to look at the effect any cuts will have on operations.
A Member stated that the minutes of that meeting resolved that officers would meet with each Centre individually but there was no indication that that had happened.  She asked whether discussions had been held with individual centres regarding the sums of money likely to be cut.
Mr Trussler advised that those meetings had not taken place as yet but that the Community Centres had been advised that cuts had to be made to save £97,000.  

Mr Burns explained that general expenditure cuts would be made across the board.  He also advised that the report had identified 7 or 8 options for savings.

The Portfolio Holder stated that the Executive wished to see fairness and justice to all Community Centres.

The Member replied that the cuts did not seem to be fair as some cuts were bigger than others and there had been no explanation why.  One suggestion had been that the cuts were dependent on the amount of money Community Centres held in bank accounts but she explained that that money had been saved for large scale investments.  The Member stated that one of the resolutions of the Community Overview and Scrutiny panel meeting in October 2009 was that “The Panel is concerned that some community centres are extremely vulnerable to reductions in funding and, as such, that the Executive ensures that full impact assessments are carried out for all budget cuts made to Community Centres”.  She believed that no such impact assessment had been carried out.
Mr Mason advised that the decision to make cuts had been made before last year’s budget but due to a delay in consultation the recommendation to the Executive was based on the issues in the Solace report.  

The Portfolio Holder believed that Community Centres were not being used as an easy target but that savings had to be made due to external influences and recommendations had been made with considerations explained earlier in the meeting.

A member believed that the £93,000 savings had been identified in last year’s budget but from Community Support and not necessarily Community Centres.  In response to Mr Mason’s comment that savings been identified from a long list of options the Member believed that they had not been included in the Solace report.  
A member asked why there were different percentages of proposed cuts.
Mr Burns advised that the information had come from the Consultants and that that was the preferred option of the focus group held with Community Centre Managers.  The Consultants had met with the focus groups that were made up of representatives of staff from the Community Centres.  

A Member believed the Panel had been given conflicting information.  

Mr Burns advised that as the figures were now two years old other issues had been identified and that some of the Centres would not be able to manage the cuts suggested in today’s economic climate.  He further advised that officers would help Community Centre staff to obtain funding from elsewhere but that in reality the cuts would not be as big as they appeared as they were percentage cuts.  

A Member asked whether Community Centres were the only part of Community Services that had been identified for cuts in funding.  
Mr Burns explained that Community Services had to make savings of £150,000 and that only £93,000 had been identified from Community Centres.  He advised that cuts had already been made and that £18,000 was to be made from the budget for 2010/11.  

A Member asked that, as the information was so out of date, would it be possible to have an updated report for consideration by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel.  The Member advised that although work had been done and reported to Executive information had not been passed to the Overview and Scrutiny Panel.  She believed the Working Group did not have any terms of reference initially but that they had been worked out at a later date.  She explained that as the information was not being passed to the Panel it was difficult to keep the Working Group on course and that the process fell apart as there was no accountability and no record of who had been spoken to and when.  The Member advised that work was underway to enhance guidance of Working Groups.  She emphasised that Overview and Scrutiny Panels did not want to call in decisions made by the Executive.
Mr Trussler advised that the information was presented to Overview and Scrutiny in November 2008 but that pre-dated the Working Group.  He explained that there had not been a clear decision of the work of the Working Group.

A Member advised that the work undertaken was on the review of Community Services and not in relation to cuts to Community Centres.
Mr Burns advised that the author of the report had been instructed by SMT on what issues to investigate.

A Member asked whether Community Centres had taken up the suggestions to help savings on energy.
Mr Trussler advised that work was done on gas bills two years ago and that all Community Centres had signed up and passed monthly readings to officers at Bousteads Grassing.  
A Member agreed that savings had to be made but believed that that they should not come from Community Centres.  
Mr Burns asked whether there was an option to present another set of options across Community Services as a whole.

In summing up the Chair believed it would be useful to have budget papers available at all Overview and Scrutiny Panels to enable better consideration to be given to such issues.  She acknowledged that work had been done but that it had not been passed to the Panel for consideration.  
Members believed it was important that there was a risk register and impact analysis carried out prior to any reductions being made to avoid the risk of closure of Community Centres.
The Chair stated that the Panel would like to know who would be supporting the Community Centre Management and give assistance on funding and running costs with an explanation of how Community Services were going to achieve that.  

Members believed that the Executive should give as much notice as possible to the Community Centres when considering cuts to funding.  

Members also required the Executive to note that reporting had been slight and muddled and that much of the information had not been presented to Overview and Scrutiny Panels.  

Members also requested a report on energy savings based on bulk purchases and an update of the report CS.53/09 possibly when it was clearer how much saving each Centre would have to make and the reasoning behind the percentages identified in the report.
Mr Burns stated that the Council was committed to supporting every Community Centre but that it may be more appropriate for that support to come from other organisations.  However, he assured the Panel that support would still be available from Community Services.  

Members wished it be noted that they recognised the dedication of officers within Community Services and that they would continue to care for Community Centres and help and assist throughout the very difficult period they would have to face.
RESOLVED: 
(1) That the Executive note that reporting had either been slight or muddled across the piece and much information had failed to be reported back to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel

(2) That energy savings on bulk purchase of gas/electricity be investigated and reported back to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel

(3) To refer the matter back to the Executive for reconsideration as a result of the following concerns:

a) That there remains a lack of clarity in the rationale for selecting this option of reduced funding and it is not clear what the reasoning was behind the percentage cuts put forward in the original proposal in the Solace report

b) That an impact analysis should have been carried out prior to the decision and that an impact analysis should be carried out before any cuts are made to avoid the risk of closure of Community Centres or loss of staff or loss of service to vulnerable communities
c) That it may be possible to find these savings from elsewhere within Community Services, rather than Community Centre grants

(4) If the Executive do not amend their decision:

a) That it be made clear which officers were going to support the Community Centre Management and provide assistance with obtaining funding and to look at the running costs of the Centres in order that they can make savings.  This is particularly important because the original proposal was for cuts over three years and it has now been reduced to two.  
b) That the Executive should give the necessary notice to each Community Centre explaining how much funding was going to be withdrawn and that 3 months notice be given to each Community Centre Management to allow time to react appropriately
(The meeting ended at 17:05)


